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Federal Communications Commission § 54.8 

§ 54.7 Intended use of federal uni-
versal service support. 

A carrier that receives federal uni-
versal service support shall use that 
support only for the provision, mainte-
nance, and upgrading of facilities and 
services for which the support is in-
tended. 

§ 54.8 Prohibition on participation: 
suspension and debarment. 

(a) Definitions—(1) Activities associ-
ated with or related to the schools and 
libraries support mechanism, the high- 
cost support mechanism, the rural 
health care support mechanism, and 
the low-income support mechanism. 
Such matters include the receipt of 
funds or discounted services through 
one or more of these support mecha-
nisms, or consulting with, assisting, or 
advising applicants or service providers 
regarding one or more of these support 
mechanisms. 

(2) Civil liability. The disposition of a 
civil action by any court of competent 
jurisdiction, whether entered by ver-
dict, decision, settlement with admis-
sion of liability, stipulation, or other-
wise creating a civil liability for the 
wrongful acts complained of, or a final 
determination of liability under the 
Program Fraud Civil Remedies Act of 
1988 (31 U.S.C. 3801–12). 

(3) Consultant. A person that for con-
sideration advises or consults a person 
regarding the schools and libraries sup-
port mechanism, but who is not em-
ployed by the person receiving the ad-
vice or consultation. 

(4) Conviction. A judgment or convic-
tion of a criminal offense by any court 
of competent jurisdiction, whether en-
tered by verdict or a plea, including a 
plea of nolo contendere. 

(5) Debarment. Any action taken by 
the Commission in accordance with 
these regulations to exclude a person 
from activities associated with or re-
lating to the schools and libraries sup-
port mechanism, the high-cost support 
mechanism, the rural health care sup-
port mechanism, and the low-income 
support mechanism. A person so ex-
cluded is ‘‘debarred.’’ 

(6) Person. Any individual, group of 
individuals, corporation, partnership, 
association, unit of government or 
legal entity, however organized. 

(7) Suspension. An action taken by 
the Commission in accordance with 
these regulations that immediately ex-
cludes a person from activities associ-
ated with or relating to the schools and 
libraries support mechanism, the high- 
cost support mechanism, the rural 
health care support mechanism, and 
the low-income support mechanism for 
a temporary period, pending comple-
tion of the debarment proceedings. A 
person so excluded is ‘‘suspended.’’ 

(b) Suspension and debarment in gen-
eral. The Commission shall suspend and 
debar a person for any of the causes in 
paragraph (c) of this section using pro-
cedures established in this section, ab-
sent extraordinary circumstances. 

(c) Causes for suspension and debar-
ment. Causes for suspension and debar-
ment are conviction of or civil judg-
ment for attempt or commission of 
criminal fraud, theft, embezzlement, 
forgery, bribery, falsification or de-
struction of records, making false 
statements, receiving stolen property, 
making false claims, obstruction of 
justice and other fraud or criminal of-
fense arising out of activities associ-
ated with or related to the schools and 
libraries support mechanism, the high- 
cost support mechanism, the rural 
health care support mechanism, and 
the low-income support mechanism. 

(d) Effect of suspension and debar-
ment. Unless otherwise ordered, any 
persons suspended or debarred shall be 
excluded from activities associated 
with or related to the schools and li-
braries support mechanism, the high- 
cost support mechanism, the rural 
health care support mechanism, and 
the low-income support mechanism. 
Suspension and debarment of a person 
other than an individual constitutes 
suspension and debarment of all divi-
sions and/or other organizational ele-
ments from participation in the pro-
gram for the suspension and debarment 
period, unless the notice of suspension 
and proposed debarment is limited by 
its terms to one or more specifically 
identified individuals, divisions, or 
other organizational elements or to 
specific types of transactions. 

(e) Procedures for suspension and de-
barment. The suspension and debarment 
process shall proceed as follows: 
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